MINUTES of the Annual Meeting of GREAT PAXTON PARISH COUNCIL held in the Community Room, Great Paxton on Monday 16th May 2022. 

PRESENT: Councillors W Bond, P Goodyer, C Hall, Mrs J Jackson and R Widdowson.
IN ATTENDANCE: County Councillor S Ferguson
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:  Four members of the public.
(All Councillors present signed their Declaration of Acceptance of Office before the meeting commenced.)
1.       ELECTION OF CHAIRMAN
It was proposed by Councillor C Hall, duly seconded by Councillor R Widdowson and
RESOLVED

     that Councillor W Bond be elected Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
(Councillor Bond signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.)
 Councillor Bond in the Chair.

2.        CO OPTION OF PARISH COUNCILLORS

           RESOLVED

              that Gordon Addison and Paul Goodyer be co opted to two vacancies on the Parish Council.
3.        APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN
           It was proposed by Councillor Mrs J Jackson, duly seconded by Councillor W Bond and 
           RESOLVED

     that Councillor Paul Goodyer be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Parish Council for the ensuing year.
 (Councillor Goodyer signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office.)
          4.       APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE AND DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

  Apologies for absence from the meeting were received on behalf of District Councillor R J West                  and Parish Councillors G Addison and Mrs J Peters. 
  There were no declarations of interests nor requests for dispensation.  
5.        COMMENTS AND OBSERVATIONS FROM COUNTY & DISTRICT COUNCILLORS & MEMBERS OF           THE PUBLIC
                     County Councillor Stephen Ferguson

                     Although Councillor Ferguson had nothing further to add to the report he had given to the Annual Parish meeting, he congratulated District Councillor Richard West on his re-election to office which, given results elsewhere in the District, reflected how well he undertook his duties as a local representative and the high esteem in which he was held by local residents.  He looked forward to working with him again in the forthcoming year.  
                     District Councillor Richard West
In his absence, the Clerk read Councillor Wests’ report to the meeting as follows –
‘Councillor West congratulated all those involved in arranging the ceremony to dedicate the Lancaster Memorial which was held on 7th May.  This was well organised and would live long in his memory.  With regret, Councillor West had no further update to give on the potential sale of land on the High Street, but he was hopeful that the Planning Application for the Dairy Cottage at No 65 High Street would be determined by 23rd May.  Councillor West offered his congratulations to the newly elected Chairman and Vice-Chairman and although he had doubts about standing for office again himself, he promised to continue to work with the Parish Council, County Councillor Stephen Ferguson and residents in the best interests of Great Paxton.’ 

Public Comments
A question was asked about leaflets that had been delivered around the village promoting County Broadband.  Councillor Ferguson confirmed that this was a County Council sponsored Scheme designed to bring Full Fibre broadband into Great Paxton.  The service was also being extended to other parts of the County too.  Councillor Goodyer confirmed that he had been asked to comment within a press release on the potential of the new service and that ultimately it should provide a faster link to homes.  Openreach were to provide the infrastructure.  The Clerk advised that County Broadband had asked to present to the Parish Council but that the request had arrived too late for this meeting.  It was agreed to invite representatives to attend the next meeting on 18th July.  
It was reported that the 30mph speed sign on Paxton Hill was still obscured by overhanging shrubs/trees etc.  The Clerk undertook to report it again.

6.        COMMUNITY SHOP

                    An apology was received from Andy Wylde.  In his absence, there was no report from the 

       Community Shop.

7.        MINUTES
           The Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 21st March 2022 were approved as a         

            correct record and signed by the Chairman.   
          8..      ALLOCATION OF RESPONSIBILITIES
 After a review of the issues/areas currently under consideration by the Parish Council, it was, 

  RESOLVED

that responsibility be allocated to the following Councillors for specific areas of the Council’s business –

i. Saxon Green           
                                       Councillor P Goodyer
ii. Recreation Ground                                             Councillor G Addison
iii. Parish Paths                                                         Councillor R Widdowson
iv. Trees                                                                     Councillor R Widdowson
v. Highways 


                          All Councillors
vi. Planning & Building                                            All Councillors
vii. Facebook Page/Website                                   Councillors C Hall/ P Goodyer

viii. Parish Magazine Liaison                                    Councillor Mrs J Peters

ix. Speed watch
                                                    Councillor C Hall
x. Climate Change/Emergency                             Councillor Mrs J Jackson
                      It was agreed that any new responsibilities would be attributed to Councillors as and when 
         they arose.  
            9.        COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND POLICIES/PROCEDURES
                        Having had the opportunity to review the Parish Council’s policies and procedures, it was, 
                        RESOLVED

                            
that the following policies, procedures and documents be approved and adopted for the ensuing year –

i Standing Orders

ii Financial Regulations

iii Code of Conduct for Members

iv Dispensation Procedures Guide

v Complaints Procedure

vi Retention & Disposal Policy & Appendix

vii Model Publication Scheme

viii Information & Data Protection Policy

ix Equality Policy

x Safeguarding Policy

xi Health & Safety Policy

xii Risk Management Policy

xiii Social Media & Electric Communication Policy

xiv Press & Media Policy

xv Grants Award Policy
xvi Grievance Procedure; and
xvii Operation London Bridge.
             10.     INTERNAL AUDIT REPORT 2021/22
   The Clerk reported that the Council’s Internal Auditor had confirmed that he was very satisfied that all control objectives had been achieved during the financial year 2021/22 ‘in all significant respects, to a standard adequate to meet the needs of the Parish Council, that payments had been properly supported by receipts, expenditure had been authorised as appropriate and VAT had accounted for’.  Whereupon it was 
                    RESOLVED

  that the report of the Internal Auditor for the Council Year 2021/22 be received and LGS Services be appointed to undertake the task again in 2022/23.
             11.    ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT 2021/22                    

                  a.  Annual Governance Statement 2020/21
Having received a copy of the Annual Governance & Accountability Return for the year ended 31st March 2022 (which included the conclusions of the Internal Auditor) (a copy of which had been circulated in advance of the meeting), and considered and responded ‘yes’ to each of the accounting statements in turn, the Parish Council, 


          RESOLVED
               that the accounting statements be agreed, and the Chairman and Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the Annual Governance Statement on behalf of the Parish Council.

               b.     Accounting Statements 2021/22
                        RESOLVED

                         that the accounting statements for 2021/22 be approved and the Chairman and 


   Clerk/Responsible Financial Officer be authorised to sign the Return on behalf of the 

   
   Parish Council for submission to the External Auditor.

12.       PLANNING MATTERS: UPDATE (IF ANY) ON PROPOSED DEVELOPMENTS

i  74 High Street, Variation of C2 (Plans) for 19/00959/FUL to amend the design of the       detached 5 bed dwelling: 21/02150/S73 –  Noted that this application had been refused by the District Council on 25th March 2022. 

  ii     Dairy Cottage: Repairs to gable wall, 65 High Street: 21/00911/LBC – Reported that the Parish Council had raised no objections to this application and it was the expectation that this would be determined on 23rd May.
 iii
High Street Land: Any News?  No further information had become available since the last meeting.
13.       LOCAL HIGHWAY IMPROVEMENTS
a. 2021/22 Approved Scheme: Buffer Zone on Paxton Hill – Proposed Design
                                      Having discussed the design and location of the proposed Buffer Zone and whilst 

          
           disappointed that it would only be 600 metres in length and that the 40mph 


           recommended speed limit would not be enforceable, it was 

                                     RESOLVED
                                             that the proposed design for the Buffer Zone on Paxton Hill be approved and 


     the County Council advised accordingly.

b. 2022/23 Application

                                     The Parish Council was aware that its application for funding towards improvements 

           to the footway from Church Lane along the High Street had not been successful and 

           had not been approved by the County Council’s Highways & Transport Committee.  

           Councillors identified several options to move forward with this scheme including 


           reducing the width of the hedge still further to the original field edge, uncovering the   

           existing path where it had been covered by grass/mud over time and reinstating the 

           plastic bollards.   Councillor Hall undertook to take another look at the work that 


           might be required before the Parish Council decided how to proceed.  
  14.     REQUEST FOR SUPPORT: RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE
 The Parish Council received a statement from the Chair of the Recreation Ground Committee (a copy of which had been circulated in advance to Councillors) describing the activities of the football club, the progress made by the community allotments over the past year and the need for a new ride on lawnmower.  Councillors also were advised of the financial losses incurred because of the pandemic.  With all this in mind, Councillors requested the Clerk to arrange for the Chair (or his representative) to attend the next Parish Council to describe to the meeting how the Recreation Ground Committee specifically contributed to life in the Parish.  
  15.      ANNUAL & ROUTINE INSPECTION 
             Councillors received the Safety Inspection Report on Saxon Green Play Area prepared by RoSPA on behalf of the Parish Council.  A copy of the report had been circulated, in advance. Although satisfied that most items raised had been identified as ‘low risk’, there were several issues which could be improved over the Summer through contact with Sovereign Play and minor maintenance.  It was accepted that the Burma Bridge and Climber would next require replacement.   As part of his routine inspection of the Play Space, Councillor Goodyer added that there was wear and tear on the mats/surface under the Junior Swings made worst potentially by the low seats identified by the RoSPA Inspector.  Therefore, it was   
             RESOLVED
                  that the Play Area Safety Inspection Report be received and placed on the Parish 

 Council’s website for information and the items identified be pursued by the Clerk.
      16.     COMMUNITY LITTER PICKING/PURCHASE OF LITTER PICKERS
                      Following a suggestion from a resident, the Parish Council discussed the possibility of a litter pick in the village over the summer.   As there was some doubt whether this was necessary, Councillors undertook to consider whether litter was a problem in the village in the interim and to review the request again at the next meeting.  
      17.      UPDATES

a. Speed Watch – Nothing to report.  The Speed Watch Team was short of volunteers at present so was not operating regularly.  In terms of some early speed data from the MVAS, Councillor Hall reported that from Brookside towards St Neots direction, 76% of vehicles were travelling under 30mph with 86% of vehicles arriving from St Neots travelling under 30mph.  Regarding The Offords end of the High Street, 73% of vehicles leaving the village were travelling under 30mph with 84% under 30mph coming in the opposite direction.   It was evident that a small percentage of drivers were causing the problems with some, very occasionally, hitting speeds of 50/60mph.   Having been apprised of the need for another MVAS mount, it was 
RESOLVED

that Councillor Hall be authorised to purchase the necessary item and be reimbursed               the cost by the Parish Council.
b. Bridge Foot/Cycle Path: Update - Nothing to report.  Councillor Ferguson reported that he would work with Gaynor Christie to set up Facebook/Website pages to generate interest and participation in the Bridge project.  Given his recent election as Councillor for Little Paxton, he hoped to be able to promote the idea from the other side of the river.  In Councillor Ferguson’s view, it was now important to increase networking, attract qualified people to engage with the project and find some generous funding streams.    
c. Platinum Jubilee Celebrations - Councillor Hall reported that 117 coins had been delivered to the Primary School and would be presented to children during a street party event that they were holding to celebrate the Jubilee.  He had ordered 130 coins so 13 remained.  It was suggested that these could be sold for £5 with the income received used for the purchase of a new tree for Mount Pleasant.    Examples of the coin were circulated to the meeting.
d. Highways, footpaths, trees etc – Reports suggested that there had been some activity to address the poor road surface on London Lane.  The Chairman asked that the County Council be notified of a broken drain cover adjacent to 61 High Street and the Clerk was requested to investigate apparent ground works around Public Footpath No 9, Great Paxton. 
 18.         FINANCE MATTERS       
                Having noted the bank and financial statements for the period to 16th May and card 


payments since the last meeting, it was
                    RESOLVED
a. that the following payments be approved - 
26th March: Microsoft Store – Renewal Microsoft 365                 £79.99

16th April: Netwise UK (Premium Package & Domain Name)       £456

20th April: RBL Poppy Appeal (Lancaster Memorial)                      £19.25

       29th April: Easiprint (Paxton Post)                                                     £161.24 

 4th May: Playsafety Limited (RoSPA Annual Inspection)              £109.20
       11th May: LGS Services (Internal Audit)                                            £114

       15th May: Sainsbury – sundries for Annual Parish Meeting          £19.80                                    

       14th April: Commemorative Coins & Wallets (Reimburse C Hall) £157.47

        Parish Clerk – Reimbursement of travelling expenses                   £30.60
        (Mileage: 2 x Great Paxton Visits @ .45p per mile = 20 miles

  and return visit to Internal Auditor in Highfields Caldecote = 48 miles)                                 

        Parish Clerk – Quarterly Wky at Home                                              £97

        Parish Clerk – Salary from 25th March to 13th May 2022             £612.88
        (8 weeks)    

 HMRC (PAYE – Parish Clerk)                                                                 £153.29

       (included £0.09 online payment fee)  

b. that Councillor R Widdowson be appointed to verify and sign the Bank Reconciliation statements; and 
c.     that the sum refunded for VAT be transferred to the Business Reserve (Saxon Green) Account.
            19.       DATE OF MEETINGS IN 2022
 RESOLVED

 that meetings of the Parish Council be held on 18th July, 19th September, 17th October and 28th November 2022 at 8pm.  
                                                           Chairman

